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March 9, 2011
To:

Members of the Budget Oversight Committee
From:
Gary DeLong, Chair, Budget Oversight Committee

Subject:
Street Sweeping Optimization

As the City of Long Beach will be grappling with projected budget deficits over the next several years, it is appropriate to evaluate all City programs in an effort to determine if services can be provided to residents and businesses in a more cost effective and efficient manner.

The City of Long Beach currently conducts its own Street Sweeping within the Environmental Services Bureau (ESB).  Street sweeping is conducted once a week, on two alternate days for opposite sides of the street, and is important for the cleanliness and health of the City.  The City sweeps approximately 154,000 miles of streets and removes approximately 10,500 tons of debris each year that would otherwise enter the City’s storm drain system.

The street sweeping program is a necessary operation and ESB has continually received approximately a satisfaction rate of approximately 75% from surveyed respondents.  For FY 11, expenditures are $3.05 million and revenues are $3.27 million.  Street sweeping is self-sustaining and revenue generating due to mutually dependent parking enforcement operations. The street sweeping program requires 22 full-time employees.  

Over the last few years, other cities have reviewed their street sweeping functions and realized significant reductions in cost by contracting out this service.  The City of Newport Beach has implemented a 10-year agreement with a phased in approach where every few months more roadway sections are added to the contract, and has experienced both cost savings and positive community feedback. The City of Glendora outsourced their sweeping operations in 2006, and has experienced fewer complaints and more satisfaction with the private sweepers while experiencing significant cost reductions.  The City of Pomona bid out their services in 2009 for a 3 year contract, with a 2 year renewal option.  

Neighboring Cities have also experienced similar results.  The City of Lakewood uses a contracted sweeping service, and the sweepers are powered by a green fleet of Compressed Natural Gas (CNG) vehicles.  The CNG fueling facility is operated by the contractor and is a co-op between Lakewood, Bellflower and Bellflower USD. Paramount has been using a private sweeper since the mid nineties and has received positive benefits.  The cities of Downey and Carson also use a contractor and have observed positive results.

Additionally, as reported in a recent edition of USA Today, California public sector employees are paid significantly more than their private sector peers.  This is due to California public sector employee compensation increasing 28% above the inflation rate from 2000 to 2009.

Long Beach should review the actions taken by neighboring Cities in the region and determine if changes would be beneficial to our community.  The goals are as follows:  Reduce costs, maintain or improve customer responsiveness and satisfaction, accountability and transparency, and implement a 100% green fleet. 

Recommended Action:  Request the Budget Oversight Committee recommend that the City Council direct City staff to determine the benefits that may be realized by Long Beach residents as a result of contracting out the City’s Street Sweeping operations.






